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have been released, or disposed of, the 
head of such department, agency or in-
strumentality must include in such 
contract notice of the type and quan-
tity of such hazardous substance and 
notice of the time at which such stor-
age, release or disposal took place, to 
the extent such information is avail-
able on the basis of a complete search 
of agency files. 

[60 FR 33915, June 29, 1995] 

§ 373.2 Applicability. 
(a) Except as otherwise provided in 

this section, the notice required by 40 
CFR 373.1 applies whenever the United 
States enters into any contract for the 
sale or other transfer of real property 
which is owned by the United States 
and on which any hazardous substance 
was stored for one year or more, known 
to have been released, or disposed of. 

(b) The notice required by 40 CFR 
373.1 for the storage for one year or 
more of hazardous substances applies 
only when hazardous substances are or 
have been stored in quantities greater 
than or equal to 1000 kilograms or the 
hazardous substance’s CERCLA report-
able quantity found at 40 CFR 302.4, 
whichever is greater. Hazardous sub-
stances that are also listed under 40 
CFR 261.30 as acutely hazardous 
wastes, and that are stored for one year 
or more, are subject to the notice re-
quirement when stored in quantities 
greater than or equal to one kilogram. 

(c) The notice required by 40 CFR 
373.1 for the known release of haz-
ardous substances applies only when 
hazardous substances are or have been 
released in quantities greater than or 
equal to the substance’s CERCLA re-
portable quantity found at 40 CFR 
302.4. 

§ 373.3 Content of notice. 
The notice required by 40 CFR 373.1 

must contain the following informa-
tion: 

(a) The name of the hazardous sub-
stance; the Chemical Abstracts Serv-
ices Registry Number (CASRN) where 
applicable; the regulatory synonym for 
the hazardous substance, as listed in 40 
CFR 302.4, where applicable; the RCRA 
hazardous waste number specified in 40 
CFR 261.30, where applicable; the quan-
tity in kilograms and pounds of the 

hazardous substance that has been 
stored for one year or more, or known 
to have been released, or disposed of, 
on the property, and the date(s) that 
such storage, release, or disposal took 
place. 

(b) The following statement, promi-
nently displayed: ‘‘The information 
contained in this notice is required 
under the authority of regulations pro-
mulgated under section 120(h) of the 
Comprehensive Environmental Re-
sponse, Liability, and Compensation 
Act (CERCLA or ‘‘Superfund’’) 42 U.S.C. 
section 9620(h).’’ 

§ 373.4 Definitions. 
For the purposes of implementing 

this regulation, the following defini-
tions apply: 

(a) Hazardous substances means that 
group of substances defined as haz-
ardous under CERCLA 101(14), and that 
appear at 40 CFR 302.4. 

(b) Storage means the holding of haz-
ardous substances for a temporary pe-
riod, at the end of which the hazardous 
substance is either used, neutralized, 
disposed of, or stored elsewhere. 

(c) Release is defined as specified by 
CERCLA 101(22). 

(d) Disposal means the discharge, de-
posit, injection, dumping, spilling, 
leaking or placing of any hazardous 
substance into or on any land or water 
so that such hazardous substance or 
any constituent thereof may enter the 
environment or be emitted into the air 
or discharged into any waters, includ-
ing groundwater. 

PART 374—PRIOR NOTICE OF 
CITIZEN SUITS 

Sec. 
374.1 Purpose. 
374.2 Service of notice. 
374.3 Contents of notice. 
374.4 Timing of notice. 
374.5 Copy of complaint. 
374.6 Addresses. 

AUTHORITY: 42 U.S.C. 9659. 

SOURCE: 57 FR 55040, Nov. 23, 1992, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 374.1 Purpose. 
Section 310 of the Comprehensive En-

vironmental Response, Compensation, 
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and Liability Act (CERCLA), as amend-
ed by the Superfund Amendments and 
Reauthorization Act of 1986 (SARA), 
authorizes civil actions by any person 
to enforce the Act. These civil actions 
may be brought against any person (in-
cluding the United States, and any 
other governmental instrumentality or 
agency, to the extent permitted by the 
Eleventh Amendment to the Constitu-
tion), that is alleged to become effec-
tive pursuant to the Act (including any 
provision of an agreement under sec-
tion 120 of the Act, relating to Federal 
facilities); and against the President or 
any other officer of the United States 
(including the Administrator of the En-
vironmental Protection Agency and 
the Administrator of the Agency for 
Toxic Substances and Disease Reg-
istry) where there is alleged a failure 
to perform any act or duty under this 
Act, which is not discretionary with 
the President or such other officer, in-
cluding an act or duty under section 
120 of the Act (relating to Federal fa-
cilities), but not including any act or 
duty under section 311 of the Act (re-
lating to research, development, and 
demonstration). These civil actions 
under section 310 of the Act are to be 
filed in accordance with the rules of 
the district court in which the action 
is instituted. The purpose of this part 
is to prescribe procedures governing 
the notice requirements of subsections 
(d) and (e) of section 310 of the Act as 
a prerequisite to the commencement of 
such actions. 

§ 374.2 Service of notice. 
(a) Violation of standard, regulation, 

condition, requirement, or order. Notice 
of intent to file suit under subsection 
310(a)(1) of the Act shall be served by 
personal service upon, or by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, ad-
dressed to the alleged violator of any 
standard, regulation, condition, re-
quirement, or order which has become 
effective pursuant to this Act in the 
following manner: 

(1) If the alleged violator is a private 
individual or corporation, notice shall 
be served by personal service upon, or 
by certified mail, return receipt re-
quested, addressed to the person al-
leged to be in violation. If the alleged 
violator is a corporation, a copy of the 

notice shall also be served by personal 
service upon or by certified mail, re-
turn receipt requested, addressed to 
the registered agent, if any, of that 
corporation in the State in which the 
violation is alleged to have occurred. A 
copy of the notice shall be served by 
personal service upon or by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, ad-
dressed to the United States Attorney 
General; to the Attorney General of 
the State in which the violation is al-
leged to have occurred; and to the head 
of the Federal agency with delegated 
responsibility for the CERCLA provi-
sion allegedly violated, pursuant to Ex-
ecutive Order 12580, 3 CFR, 1987 Comp., 
p. 193, as amended by Executive Order 
12777, 3 CFR, 1991 Comp., p. 351. If the 
Environmental Protection Agency has 
responsibility for the CERCLA provi-
sion allegedly violated, then a copy of 
the notice shall be served by personal 
service upon or by certified mail, re-
turn receipt requested, addressed to 
the Administrator of the Environ-
mental Protection Agency, and to the 
Regional Administrator of the Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency for the 
Region in which the violation is al-
leged to have occurred. A list of ad-
dresses that may be useful in providing 
notice of citizen suits is provided at 
§ 374.6. Note that these addresses are 
subject to change and must be verified 
prior to use. 

(2) If the alleged violator is a State 
or local agency, notice shall be served 
by personal service upon or by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, ad-
dressed to the head of that agency. A 
copy of the notice shall be served by 
personal service upon or by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, ad-
dressed to the United States Attorney 
General; to the Attorney General of 
the State in which the violation is al-
leged to have occurred; and to the head 
of the Federal agency with delegated 
responsibility, pursuant to Executive 
Order 12580, for the CERCLA provision 
allegedly violated. If the Environ-
mental Protection Agency has the del-
egated responsibility for the CERCLA 
provision allegedly violated, then a 
copy of the notice shall be served by 
personal service upon or by certified 
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mail, return receipt requested, ad-
dressed to the Administrator of the En-
vironmental Protection Agency, and to 
the Regional Administrator of the En-
vironmental Protection Agency for the 
Region in which the violation is al-
leged to have occurred. A list of ad-
dresses that may be useful in providing 
notice of citizen suits is provided at 
§ 374.6. Note that these addresses are 
subject to change and must be verified 
prior to use. 

(3) If the alleged violator is a Federal 
agency, notice shall be served by per-
sonal service upon or by certified mail, 
return receipt requested, addressed to 
the head of the agency. A copy of the 
notice shall be served by personal serv-
ice upon or by certified mail, return re-
ceipt requested, addressed to the 
United States Attorney General; to the 
Attorney General of the State in which 
the violation is alleged to have oc-
curred; and to the head of the Federal 
agency with delegated responsibility, 
pursuant to Executive Order 12580, for 
the CERCLA provision allegedly vio-
lated. If the Environmental Protection 
Agency has the delegated responsi-
bility for the CERCLA provision alleg-
edly violated, then a copy of the notice 
shall be served by personal service 
upon or by certified mail, return re-
ceipt requested, addressed to the Ad-
ministrator of the Environmental Pro-
tection Agency, and to the Regional 
Administrator of the Environmental 
Protection Agency for the Region in 
which the violation is alleged to have 
occurred. A list of addresses that may 
be useful in providing notice of citizen 
suits is provided at § 374.6. These ad-
dresses are subject to change and must 
be verified prior to use. 

(b) Failure to act. Service of notice of 
intent to file suit under subsection 
310(a)(2) of the Act shall be accom-
plished by personal service upon or by 
certified mail, return receipt re-
quested, addressed to the United States 
Attorney General and to the head of 
the agency of the United States (in-
cluding the Administrator of the Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency or the 
Administrator of the Agency for Toxic 
Substances and Disease Registry), who 
is alleged to have failed to perform an 
act or duty which is not discretionary. 

(c) Date of service. Notice given in ac-
cordance with the provisions of this 
part shall be considered to have been 
served on the date of receipt. If notice 
or copy of notice is required to be 
served on more than one entity, notice 
shall be considered to have been served 
on the date of receipt by the last entity 
served. If service was accomplished by 
mail, the date of receipt will be consid-
ered to be the date noted on the return 
receipt card. 

§ 374.3 Contents of notice. 

(a) Violation of standard, regulation, 
condition, requirement, or order. Notice 
regarding an alleged violation of a 
standard, regulation, condition, re-
quirement, or order (including any pro-
vision of an agreement under section 
120 of the Act, relating to Federal fa-
cilities) which has become effective 
under this Act shall include sufficient 
information to allow the recipient to 
identify the specific standard, regula-
tion, condition, requirement, or order 
(including any provision of an agree-
ment under section 120 of the Act, re-
lating to Federal facilities) which has 
allegedly been violated; the activity or 
failure to act alleged to constitute a 
violation; the name and address of the 
site and facility alleged to be in viola-
tion, if known; the person or persons 
responsible for the alleged violation; 
the date or dates of the violation; and 
the full name, address, and telephone 
number of the person giving notice. 

(b) Failure to act. Notice regarding an 
alleged failure of the President or 
other officer of the United States to 
perform an act or duty which is not 
discretionary under the Act shall iden-
tify the provisions of the Act which re-
quire such act or create such duty; 
shall describe with reasonable speci-
ficity the action taken or not taken by 
the President or other officer that is 
claimed to constitute a failure to per-
form the act or duty; shall identify the 
Agency and name and title of the offi-
cers allegedly failing to perform the 
act or duty; and shall state the full 
name, address, and telephone number 
of the person giving the notice. 

(c) Identification of counsel. All no-
tices shall state the name, address, and 
telephone number of the legal counsel, 
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if any, representing the person giving 
the notice. 

[57 FR 55040, Nov. 23, 1992; 57 FR 61612, Dec. 
28, 1992] 

§ 374.4 Timing of notice. 

(a) Violation of standard, regulation, 
condition, requirement, or order. No ac-
tion may be commenced under sub-
section 310(a)(1) of the Act before sixty 
(60) days after the plaintiff has served 
notice of the violation as specified in 
§ 374.2(c). No action may be commenced 
under subsection 310(a)(1) of the Act if 
the President or his or her delegatee 
has commenced and is diligently pros-
ecuting an action under the Act or 
under the Resource Conservation and 
Recovery Act (RCRA), 42 U.S.C. 6901 et 
seq., to require compliance with the 
CERCLA standard, regulation, condi-
tion, requirement, or order concerned 
(including any provision of an agree-
ment under section 120 of the Act). 

(b) Failure to act. No action may be 
commenced under subsection 310(a)(2) 
of the Act before sixty (60) days after 
the plaintiff has given notice of the 
failure to act as specified in this part. 

§ 374.5 Copy of complaint. 

At the time of filing an action under 
this Act, the plaintiff must provide a 
copy of the complaint to the Attorney 
General of the United States and to the 
Administrator of the Environmental 
Protection Agency. 

§ 374.6 Addresses. 

Administrator, U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, 1200 Pennsyl-
vania Ave., NW. (1101) , Washington, 
DC 20460. 

Regional Administrator, Region I, U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency, 
John F. Kennedy Building, room 2203, 
Boston, MA 02203. 

Regional Administrator, Region II, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 26 Federal Plaza, room 930, New 
York, NY 10278. 

Regional Administrator, Region III, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 841 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, 
PA 19107. 

Regional Administrator, Region IV, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 345 Courtland Street, NE., At-
lanta, GA 30365. 

Regional Administrator, Region V, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 77 West Jackson Boulevard, Chi-
cago, IL 60604. 

Regional Administrator, Region VI, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 1445 Ross Avenue, suite 1200, Dal-
las, TX 75202–2733. 

Regional Administrator, Region VII, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 726 Minnesota Avenue, Kansas 
City, KS 66101. 

Regional Administrator, Region VIII, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 999 18th Street, suite 500, Denver, 
CO 80202–2405. 

Regional Administrator, Region IX, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 75 Hawthorne Street, San Fran-
cisco, CA 94105. 

Regional Administrator, Region X, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, 1200 Sixth Avenue, Seattle, WA 
98101. 

Administrator, Agency for Toxic Sub-
stances and Disease Registry, Center 
for Disease Control, 200 Independence 
Avenue, SW., Washington, DC 20201. 

Attorney General, United States De-
partment of Justice, Tenth and Penn-
sylvania Avenues, NW., Washington, 
DC 20530. 

[57 FR 55040, Nov. 23, 1992, as amended at 65 
FR 47325, Aug. 2, 2000] 

PARTS 375–399 [RESERVED] 
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